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14 July 2008
BY EMAIL ONLY
Dear Mr Swinburne
KENSINGTON & CHELSEA TRANSPORTATION SPD
Thank you for consulting with the Home Builder’s Federation on Kensington & Chelsea’s transportation draft SPD and the accompanying Sustainability Assessment.  

Transportation SPD

Status of the document

We would question the wisdom of producing this draft SPD now, basing policies on soon to be redundant UDP policies, when the adoption of the core strategy is in the non too far distant future. In accordance with PPS12 the guidance in this document must be tested through the core strategy and the public examination process since material changes to current policy are involved (namely i) a reduction in the provision of car parking spaces, ii) restriction on permits and iii) the scale of mitigation measures proposed). As paragraph 6.1 of the new PPS12 states:
“SPDs should not be prepared with the aim of avoiding the need for the examination of policy which should be examined.”

We would suggest that because this document will have to be reissued fairly soon following the adoption of the core strategy to show the relationship between core strategy policies and the revised transportation SPD, it would be best to await the adoption of the core strategy. If not, this SPD will carry little weight: it must be based upon, and expand upon, core strategy policy. 
Because this SPD attempts to introduce significant, material, changes to the UDP, we feel this SPD should be withdrawn and its provisions tested through the core strategy process. 
We would welcome your views on this issue especially if the council sees things differently. It would be helpful if we could discuss the processes outlined in PPS12 since this could have implications for other SPDs issued in the interim preceding the adoption of the core strategy. Perhaps the HBF could meet with the council?
Permit free
We acknowledge the problems that Kensington & Chelsea faces accommodating traffic and its attendant problems, but this SPD does raise some awkward issues of equitability which we do not believe have been adequately addressed in this and the accompanying Sustainability Assessment. One such issue is that associated with excluding new residents or new occupants from eligibility to receive a parking permit. Will the council also withdraw permits from existing permit holders once these leave the borough or pass away so these can be re-distributed these among more recent residents? Or will those who are currently permit holders be able to keep this privilege effectively in perpetuity and ‘sell’ this with their home? How will re-housed council tenants be treated? I raise these questions as a matter of principle because we need to avoid disadvantaging the residents of new housing at the expense of occupants of the second hand stock. In this sense your paragraph 3.1.5 needs more explanation because it is not clear why applying this policy retrospectively would not be fairer (albeit very unpopular politically).

The council is intent upon broadening the social demographic makeup of the borough, and because the car – for better or for worse – is still so central to most people’s lives, especially those with families – restricting access to parking for new residents could become a major obstacle to attracting a more varied demographic as well as meeting the Government’s target for more mixed communities. We would be interested to learn of the council’s views on this. 
Residential parking levels

It is vital for the marketability of developments that at least one parking space is provided per market dwelling. 0.66 per unit is inadequate. We would remind you that the delivery of many affordable homes in Kensington & Chelsea is conditional upon the sale or saleability of market units.

Since the guidance in this SPD represents a significant departure from existing UDP polices (e.g. “provide resident parking bays on-street” “ensure that residential development does not add to on-street parking stress”) it is essential that the provisions contained in this SPD are tested through the public examination process. 

Parking for affordable housing
The draft SPD states that if parking allocated for affordable housing is less than that for market units then this must be justified. Unfortunately such a policy ignores market realities. If parking space is to be rationed, then it is very difficult for a developer not to allocate what limited space there is for the market dwellings since this may be critical to their saleability (and thus the economic viability) of the scheme. Moreover, as previously stated, the saleability of market units underpins the supply of affordable homes. Thus, however well intentioned this part of the SPS is - and we agree with the council that social tenants have as great a need of car parking as market residents - the impact of this policy may be to discourage housebuilders from building in the borough and consequently the council will have far fewer affordable homes. The problem (and solution) lies with the council’s policies outlined above and its refusal to allow one space per unit. 
 Sustainability Appraisal
Para 4.3.10

Further to our comments above, we feel the social inclusion implications of the SPD have been inadequately explored in relation to a) the provision of off-street parking spaces and b) the denial of parking permits to new residents. We feel that such policies discriminate against new residents in favour of existing residents. 

Para 4.3.14

It is arguable that the provision of underground car-parking could help mitigate the effects of flooding. This possibility does not appear to have been considered by the document but the council may want to consider the developments alongside the Thames at Rotherhithe where parking is provided in deep basements underground. 
SA Objective 7: improve air quality
The problem of air pollution raises interesting questions regarding the efficacy of sustainable development policies which attempt to concentrate residential development around transport hubs. Given the higher levels of pollution at such nodes are these always the best locations for housing?

Para 5.2.1

We are unsure what ‘parking stress’ means? Does this include parking on pavements? Can the council guarantee that this problem will not become worse as a result of its policies to limit parking and permits? 
We hope these comments are useful. As mentioned above, we would welcome the opportunity of a discussion with the council regarding the status of the SPD and whether it can be used as a vehicle to change policy prior to the adoption of the core strategy. 

Yours sincerely
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James Stevens

Regional Planner for London and Surrey
Email: james.stevens@hbf.co.uk
Tel: 0207 960 1623
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